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	 Soon we will celebrating at 
our Honor Our Veterans Powwow 
that will be held at Kinross 
Recreational Center! This past 
month, our board of directors 
passed a resolution to set up two 
scholarships to honor our veterans. 
One will be awarded to an honor-
ably discharged veteran of the U.S. 
armed forces and another will be 
for the immediately family mem-
bers of an honorably discharged 

veteran of the U.S. armed forces. 
Please contact our Education 
Department to find out more infor-
mation.	
	 A big chi megwech to directors 
McKelvie, Malloy and McLeod for 
attending our Michigan Veterans 
Affairs meeting our tribe helped to 
sponsor in October. Dr. Mary Beth 
Skupien, from the VA headquarters 
in D.C. was there along with all 
the VA staff serving in Michigan. 
	 I found the listening session 
very informative. We heard a lot 
of the frustrations our veterans go 
through when applying for services 
and assistance. What I learned is 
that the VA has improved in leaps 
in bounds for our newer veterans, 
while those veterans who have 
served in Vietnam and before are 
still frustrated with a confusing and 
slow moving VA system. Some 
have even stopped trying. Dr. 
Skupien encouraged those to come 
back and try again because of the 
vast improvements in the VA sys-
tem. Because Director McKelvie 
has so much passion for our veter-
ans and their rights, we are making 

sure that he gets more involved in 
our VA conference calls and meet-
ings.
	 Congratulations to Director 
Deb Pine who was appointed, by 
our tribal board, to our Head Start 
and Early Head Start Program 
Advisory Committee. She is 
perfect for the job as she is an 
active advocate for our tribal 
youth and the development of our 
Anishinaabe language. I now serve 
as the board of directors’ liaison to 
the Head Start Policy Council and 
have done so for over 15 years. 
Head Start is one of my favorite 
programs and I would love to pass 
the torch on to Director Pine as I 
believe she would take good care 
of our children and their families 
and have their best interest in 
mind.
	 I just recently attended the 
Midwest Alliance of Sovereign 
Tribes (MAST) meeting in Oneida, 
Wisc. It was an excellent meeting. 
At this meeting, we passed bylaws 
for a newly developed regional 
health board. This has been about 
10-15 years in the making, so this 

was a historical event! Our area 
(the Bemidji area, made up of 
Michigan, Wisconsin, Minnesota 
and Iowa) was the only area that 
did not have a regional health 
board. Our area is also the lowest 
funded and has the highest health 
care disparities. Soooooo, with this 
newly formed board with repre-
sentation from each state’s tribes, 
we hope this will help us speak 
stronger by having a united voice. 
Chairperson Payment, Director 
McLeod, our Legislative Director 
Mike McCoy and our Health 
Director Bonnie Culfa attended 
this meeting. We had a great team! 
	 I hope that our chairper-
son gets more involved at the 
national and state levels. This is 
where he SHINES! I know that 
Director McLeod agrees with me! 
I am very proud of him for that! 
Director McLeod is no slouch 
either. She is such an eloquent 
speaker and spoke for our waters. 
Our tribe needs to continue to put 
our people in positions that will 
help our tribe. I see Jennifer as 
being one of them. 

	 No one person can do it alone. 
Relationship building is so impor-
tant to get things done. That’s why 
it’s important for us to go to where 
a lot of these decision makers are. 
When we meet face to face with 
them, they get to know us and get 
to know our stories and issues. We 
are not just another document in 
the piles of papers on their desk! 
It makes us more real and they, in 
turn, actually deal with us.
	 We also had the opportunity to 
meet with Kevin Washburn, the 
newly appointed assistant secre-
tary of the Interior. He informed 
us all how putting land into trust 
is not an easy process, as they also 
have to work with the counties, 
etc. We hope that he will be sup-
portive in our efforts to put our 
Lansing property into trust. His 
words did give us encouragement, 
though!
	 I look forward to hearing from 
you and if you have any questions 
or comments, please contact me at 
cabramson@saulttribe.net or call 
me on my cell phone, (906) 322-
3823.

   Ahniin kina gwaya. This is the 
time of the “Freezing Moon” when 
we do our “jiibii’aa kwewin” spir-
its feast for our relatives who have 
passed on. We recently held ours 
at the Niiganigiishik Building. I 
was late due to a parent matter 
with my boy; however, I was able 
to get there in time to help with 
the clean up.  
    Recently, I was graded on my 
“vision” for the tribe. We had 
training with James Mills over 
Robert’s Rules of Order and the 
question came up. Our table had 

to grade each other on our abili-
ties and vision for the tribe. Mine 
came back and I was surprised. I 
have a strong vision, however, I 
believe the vision gets lost in the 
day-to-day activities.
    These excerpts are taken from 
the May and June 2010 issue of 
the tribal paper. “My priorities 
are focused around the well being 
of the people of our tribe first. 
Finding new opportunities for our 
children, elders, education and 
healthcare are vital.
    “I am well aware and respect 
the magnitude of the decisions 
that board members are required 
to make and understand complex 
relationships shared with other 
tribal, state, federal and local gov-
ernments.
	 My main goal as a tribal board 
member will be to restore the tribe 
as a stable financial entity that will 
be sustainable . . .”
    I was recently asked by a this 
question by a tribal member, “May 
I ask you, what have you person-
ally done to restore the tribe as a 
stable financial entity?” I was glad 
to answer that I voted “NO” on a 
deficit spending plan. I was in the 
minority but I was happy with my 

vote, not happy with it passing. 
Later that month, the board, chair 
and staff sat down to glean the 
budget back to a balanced budget.  
    For our children, there is a 
Head Start program butted up 
against our casino building. People 
who visit the hotel can look right 
down into our playground at our 
children. There are reports that 
hotel guests were standing in the 
windows with no clothing on. This 
is NOT ACCEPTABLE and NOT 
SAFE! 	 	
	 I propose we move the Head 
Start childcare facility in with the 
JKL School and designate that 
area as a business zone to expand 
or redesign our casino/hotel com-
plex.  
    For the elders, we are moving 
ahead with the Lansing project 
in order to provide a much larger 
per cap check to supplement their 
Social Security. We have recently 
closed on the land and will be 
petitioning to put it into trust. I 
and the whole board were recently 
served papers by the state of 
Michigan as a preemptive attack 
to stop our efforts. It is somewhat 
disconcerting to be sued by your 
own state but we will prevail. Our 

federal lands claim settlement con-
tains the word “shall,” and they 
“shall” take land into trust for us.
    Education — I’ve been 
working with the JKL externals 
committee to keep the environ-
ment safe for our kids. Recently, 
they were diagnosed with a very 
bad mold issue in the playground 
that the tribe needs to address this 
spring. We laid nine inches of sand 
to get us through the winter and 
that will work for now.  
    I was recently appointed to the 
advisory board for Head Start. It’s 
a group of board members who 
work with staff to make sure we 
comply with federal regulations. 
It’s easier to have a smaller num-
ber of board members stay abreast 
of what is going on than to have 
the whole board try and absorb all 
the information.  
    Housing — I sit on the 
Board of Commissioners for 
Housing. Our current project will 
be multi-unit elder complex in the 
St. Ignace area. We will be using 
low income tax credits (LITC) 
to fund this project.  I attended a 
Travois conference in Arizona and 
was able to meet many different 
tribes already on their third and 

fourth LITC projects, to much 
success. Our tribe was scheduled 
to do this years ago, but then the 
recession hit and we were only 
being offered 35 cents on the dol-
lar versus today, the offering is 75 
to 85 cents on the dollar for tax 
credits.
    Health care — When 
we were gleaning the budget to 
create balance, the topic came 
up of IHS being on its own with 
its own board of commission-
ers. I presented this to the board 
members and the chairman said it 
was an excellent idea. Housing is 
currently separate from the tribe 
and so is the JKL School. Both 
have been successful without the 
influence or destructiveness of 
tribal politics. Before the election, 
I brought the idea up to the Health 
people who were working on the 
wage study for IHS. They thought 
is was a good idea but did not 
believe the tribe would be will-
ing to relinquish control. I cited 
examples of it already working 
for us and they were agreeable but 
so far, nobody has ran with the 
idea. Separate and successful is 
the idea.
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	 Aanii Anishnaabeg,
	 I wish to say miigwech (thank 
you) to those of you who phoned, 
emailed or visited with me last 
month. Without exception, your 

words to me have been, “follow 
your heart.” Thank you all for 
your wisdom, and please know 
that I have followed your advice.
	 At a recent elders’ meeting, 
I saw clearly that my heart lies 
in tribal sovereignty, healthcare, 
education, our children and our 
elders. I will always participate in 
the expected board duties (bud-
gets, legislation, etc), but I have 
discovered (with your help) that 
I can be more effective if I do 
indeed follow my heart.
	 In the areas of tribal sover-
eignty and healthcare, I traveled 
(at my own expense) to Green 
Bay, Wisc., for a meeting of the 
Midwest Alliance of Sovereign 
Tribes (MAST). I witnessed an 
historic event, the creation of the 
Midwest Regional Health Board! 
The Indian Health Service region 

known as “Bemidji,” covers 
Michigan, Wisconsin, Minnesota 
and Iowa. This Bemidji Region is 
the only area that did not have a 
regional health board, but it does 
NOW! The Bemidji area has the 
lowest funding per person and 
the highest health care disparities. 
It is hoped that, with this new 
regional health board, we will 
have a stronger voice as we advo-
cate for our people’s health care 
needs. 
	 This was my first MAST 
meeting, and as those who know 
me would expect, I was not shy. 
I spoke for the need to include 
our traditional medicines and 
practitioners in the fight against 
prescription drug abuse in Indian 
Country. When it was suggested 
that the federal government was 
“looking at the science” (of tra-

ditional medicines), I politely 
pointed out that as a sovereign 
nation, we were not so much ask-
ing for their approval of our tradi-
tional ways; we understand what 
works for our people, and while I 
appreciate their point of view, we 
reserve the right to serve our peo-
ple in the manner that we choose. 
I simply wanted their assistance 
with the insurance companies 
to allow for “third-party” bill-
ing. It was received well by the 
members of MAST, and respect-
fully by the federal government 
representative. I understand that 
there are “alternative” treatments 
approved by insurance compa-
nies, and I wanted OUR ways to 
be acceptable as well (a simple 
concept… but probably not a 
simple solution). 
	 Kevin Washburn, the newly 

appointed assistant secretary of 
the Interior was also a presenter 
at MAST. Our group discussion 
covered issues such as putting 
land into trust, bringing back 
Native languages, substance 
abuse, and the importance of 
funding the Special Diabetes 
Program for Indians. We 
expressed concern over seques-
tration (across the board budget 
cuts to all federal programs). I 
also addressed Mr. Washburn not 
only as an elected official of our 
tribe, but as an Anishnaabekwe 
(Anishnaabe woman) and my 
responsibility to speak for the 
water. I spoke for our Great 
Lakes, and how our prophecies 
said that one day, water would 
become more precious than any-
thing. I told him how 

See “McLeod Report,” page 27 

Making our needs known on a national level
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Unit I




